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JUNIOR ACHIEVEMENT OF GREATER WASHINGTON
BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING

MINUTES

October 5, 2016

A regular meeting of the Board of Directors of Junior Achievement of Greater Washington was held at Gensler in Washington, DC on Wednesday, October 5, 2016.  Board Chair John Stalfort called the meeting to order at 8:52 a.m. with the following Board members in attendance:

DIRECTORS PARTICIPATING

Jay Alverson, Partner, Advisory Services, Dixon Hughes Goodman LLP

C.E. Andrews, Chief Executive Officer, MorganFranklin Consulting

Michelle Bosch, General Manager, Enterprise

Patricia Brooks-Nobles, Sr. Vice President & Regional Executive, Bank of America Merrill Lynch

Kevin Clark, Co-Chair, Litigation Department, Willkie Farr & Gallagher LLP

Ruth Ann Clark, Senior Vice President, Regional Vice President, Wells Fargo

Edward Cohen, Principal, Lerner Enterprises

Robert Connolly, President, Lockton Companies, LLC

Jim Dinegar, President and CEO, Greater Washington Board of Trade

Michael Ellis, Southeast Market Director, Jones Lang LaSalle

Andy Fuhrmann, Vice President, Clark Construction Group LLC

David Harrington, President & CEO, Prince George's Chamber of Commerce

Chico Horton, Partner, Graves, Horton, Askew & Johns, LLC

Beth Johnson, Co-Founder, CEO, RP3 Agency

David Kessler, Partner, National Director - Commercial Real Estate Industry, CohnReznick LLP

John Oliver, Partner, PwC

Sean Roddy

Jeffery Rubery, Market President, BB&T

David Samuels, Chief Financial Officer, DrFirst, Inc.

Brent Simonich, Senior Vice President, Principal Accounting Officer, E*TRADE Financial Corporation

John Stalfort, Managing Partner, DC Office, Miles & Stockbridge P.C.

Mimi Yeh, Managing Director, Accenture

DIRECTORS NOT PARTICIPATING

Pam Bentley, Managing Director and Chief Accounting Officer, The Carlyle Group

Peter Black, President, Greater Washington Region, M&T Bank

Willie Callahan, President & COO, Infinity Technology, LLC

Jim Corcoran, President & CEO, Northern Virginia Chamber of Commerce

Dante D'Egidio, Assurance Leader, EY

Bradley Flickinger, Senior Managing Director, CBRE, Inc. 

Leon Harris

Charles Ingersoll, Senior Client Partner, Korn/Ferry International

Susan Lacz, Principal and Chief Executive Officer, Ridgewells

Rich LaFleur, Partner in Charge – Markets and Industries, Atlantic Coast Market Territory, Grant Thornton LLP

Robert Lavet, General Counsel, Social Finance, Inc.

Jeremy London, Partner, Mergers and Acquisitions, Skadden Arps, Slate, Meagher & Flom LLP

Michael Masse, SVP Government & Institutional Banking, HSBC Bank USA

Kevin McGowan, Vice President, Regulatory Affairs, Pepco Holdings, Inc.

Ron Morgan, Chairman, MorganFranklin Consulting

Bud Morrissette, President, Interstate Worldwide Relocation

Steve Proctor, President & CEO, G.S. Proctor & Associates, Inc.

Steve Rainey, National Head of Tax and the Chief Innovation Officer, KPMG LLP

Jerry Reece, Director of Business Operations and Chief Risk Officer, CACI International Inc.

John Richardson, SVP, Team Leader/Commercial Lending, EagleBank

Bud Rosenthal

Ted Segal, Partner, Chair of Mergers & Acquisitions Group, Stradley Ronon Stevens & Young

Steven Snider, Founding Member, Snider & Weinstein PLLC

Michael Steinitz, President, Mid-Atlantic District, Robert Half 

Gary Tabach, Managing Partner, Greater Washington, Deloitte & Touche LLP

Stephen Thormahlen, Managing Director, PNC Wealth Management in Greater Washington

Jeff Weingarten, President, Interface Media Group

Richard Woods, Senior Vice President, Corporate Affairs, Capital One

GUESTS ATTENDING

Mekdy Alemayeno, DC Department of Small and Local Business Development 

Ana Harvey, DC Department of Small and Local Business Development

Jose Hernandez, Executive Director, Relationship Manager, JP Morgan

Robert Johnston, Chief Executive Officer, Eurasia Group

STAFF PARTICIPATING
Patricia Adler, Senior Director, Administration

Sophia Chumpitaz, Executive Assistant

Sarah Dohl, Vice President, Communications

Mandy Fannin, Development Manager

Samantha Frankel, Sr. Manager, Development

Edward J. Grenier III, President and Chief Executive Officer  

Caitlin Hennessy, Education Director

Amy Marcenaro, Executive Vice President and COO

Lauren Michell, Development and Events Manager

Brea Neri, Communications Manager

Gayle Robinson, Education Manager

Leesa Rugg, Education Manager

Kent Sneed, Director, Development

Chelsea Soneira, Vice President, Education

Jason Tenuta, Education Manager

Nora Wheeler, Director, Development

CHAIR’S OPENING REMARKS – John Stalfort
Board Chair John Stalfort called the meeting to order at 8:52 a.m.  He thanked Gensler for hosting the meeting and for their continued support of JAGW.  

Mr. Stalfort announced the JA Finance Park® Montgomery County is officially underway. The old high school has been torn down and MCPS expects to have some base structure in place by November.  The program is projected to begin sometime during the 2018 calendar year.  

He also stated the JAGW staff is developing an email tool to more effectively communicate with the Board.  JAGW is looking for a way to ensure that the Board is actively up to speed and engaged in current needs and activities.  If there are any suggestions for other ways you feel the JA staff can more effectively communicate with the Board please speak with Sarah Dohl.

Mr. Stalfort talked about attending both the JA USA/Worldwide Board dinner and the JA Worldwide Board meeting.  This was the first time JAGW had been asked to participate.  The JA Worldwide Board meeting featured one of our students, Zoree Jones.  Zoree is a rising 9th grader who participated in the JA® Entrepreneurship Summit this past summer and spoke at the Laureate Luncheon JAGW held.  Zoree spoke to the JA Worldwide Board about the importance of JA and the impact it had on her.  A video of her speech was shown.  

GUEST SPEAKER – Ana Harvey

Ana Harvey, Director of the DC Department of Small and Local Business Development (DSLBD), spoke about economic development in the District. 
DSLBD supports the development, economic growth, and retention of over 60,000 District-based businesses, and promotes economic development throughout the District's commercial corridors.  There are two major gaps in the District: Health and Human Services and Financial Services.  The District of Columbia is taking steps to support small business.  For example, all government contracts must have 50% of their budgets spent on small businesses.  DSLBD strives for a business environment in which: DC businesses are connected in real-time with local, federal, and global business opportunities; businesses navigate government quickly, confidently, and effectively; and, every entrepreneur and business with a great idea and a great plan has the capital, tools, and resources to make it happen.  
COMMUNICATIONS UPDATE – Sarah Dohl

Sarah Dohl gave a communication update.

JAGW has been working with JA USA branding group to focus on “Why JA?”.  Sarah stressed all conversations should start with the why.  The “Why JA®? Talking Points” were distributed.  

The “Why JA” video was shown.   
In the spring of 2016, Junior Achievement USA (JA) conducted a survey of a scientifically valid sample of more than 700 JA Alumni.  The intent of this research was to better understand the impact JA has had on the lives of the more than 100 million people who have gone through Junior Achievement programs since the organization’s founding in 1919.  The JA Alumni were asked about a variety of topics, including educational attainment, career satisfaction, financial capability, income levels, and business ownership.  These results were then compared to general population data from a variety of sources, including the U.S. Census, the U.S. Department of Education, and the Global Entrepreneurship Monitor.  Several key findings are:

· JA Alumni start businesses at a rate 2.5 times higher than the general population.

· JA Alumni earn 20% more than the general population and are more likely to be better off than their parents.

· 75% of JA alumni have a positive view of the American economic system.

· JA Alumni are 30% more likely to have a 4-year degree than the general population.

· Ja Alumni are 67% more likely to have a graduate degree than the general population.

Further findings can be found in the Impact brochure which was handed out.   
EDUCATION UPDATE – Chelsea Soneira

Chelsea Soneira gave an education update.

FY2016 Statistics
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FY16 Students Served by Grade Level 

· Elementary School:  24,729

· Middle School:  38,085

· High School:  2,122

· Mixed Level: 172

FY16 Students Served by Implementation Model 

· JA Finance Park:  25,905 (40%)

· JA in a Day:  21,056 (33%)

· Traditional:  17,023 (26%)

· Job Shadow:  347 (1%)

FY16 Students Served Geography:

· Fairfax:  29,825 (46%)

· Montgomery:  13,837 (21%) 

· Prince George’s:  10,362 (16%)

· Washington, DC:  5,334 (8%)

· Arlington:  1,894 (3%)

· Loudoun:  1,781 (3%)

· Other (Alexandria City, Prince William, St. Mary’s):  2,075 (3%)

Programmatic Highlights

Three notable Job Shadow events in 2016 were:
· Federal IT Partnership

· Dulles Airport

· Bureau of Engraving and Printing

JA® Entrepreneurship Summit was piloted this summer.  Fifteen high school students with the support and guidance of local business volunteer consultants were pushed to think out of the box and develop creative solutions.  Over the course of three days, students were presented with a problem and worked in teams to develop solutions that they pitched Shark Tank-style.  Throughout the summit, students participated in mini-workshops and challenges that developed both technical skills and soft skills.  These skills are not only important to being a successful entrepreneur but also prepare the students to meet the demands of a rapidly changing economy in a variety of professions and careers.
The JA Launch Lesson will take place for the third year this fall.  The program brings an inspiring entrepreneur into the classroom for one hour during the week to share his or her experience with students.  JAGW is actively recruiting for entrepreneurs.
On October 10, 2016, JAGW in partnership with the Washington Redskins Charitable Foundation will be holding the 4th and Life event.  Several Redskins players will share how they've found both personal and professional success with over 400 local high school football players.     

HALL OF FAME REPORT – John Stalfort

John Stalfort gave an update on the 2016 Hall of Fame. 

The event will be held on November 30, 2016.  The 2016 laureates are:  

· Diane Hoskins, Co-CEO, Gensler

· Tony Nicely, Chairman and CEO, GEICO

· Ken Samet, President and CEO, MedStar Health

· Gary Tabach, Managing Partner, Deloitte

Currently, the committee has raised $825,720 which is 59% of the total campaign goal of $1,400,000. He stressed the importance of raising the remaining $574,250 in the next 40 work days.  
A brainstorming session was held to see who could assist in contacting top HOF targets.  

The Board suggested asking for three year Hall of Fame commitments in order to minimize the annual legwork.  
CAMPAIGN UPDATE – John Stalfort/Ed Grenier

A brief update was provided on the campaign in the following areas:

Real Estate/Location
We are creating a list of required specifications and looking at potential properties and real estate partnerships.  
School System Conversation
Meeting with school system is being scheduled.  Leadership feels it would be best to have real estate and school system partnership established before talking to donors.  
Campaign Leadership
We are vetting candidates for the role of campaign chair or co-chair.  The decision will be shared with the Board once it is confirmed.  The next step will be to secure three to six committee members, some of whom will be Board members. 
Board Giving
JAGW Leadership has determined next steps for Board solicitations.  The goal is to have 100% Board participation.  Ed and a designated Board member will attend each meeting.
SECRETARY’S REPORT – Patty Brooks-Nobles

Minutes

Patty Brooks-Nobles presented the Board with the May 24, 2016 and July 14, 2016 Board meeting minutes.  Upon motion and second, the minutes were unanimously approved by the Board-at-large (resolutions attached – Exhibit A).

Bylaws

Patty stated the bylaws will be updated to ensure they conform to the law and reflect the organization’s current practices.
TREASURER’S REPORT – David Kessler
July 2016 Financials

Treasurer David Kessler presented the Board with the July 2016 Financials.  Upon motion and second, the financials were unanimously approved by the Board-at-large (resolutions attached – Exhibit A).
Mr. Kessler stressed the importance of selling the open Finance Park storefronts.
Northern Virginia:  Automotive Maintenance, Communications, and Housing
Prince George’s County:  Automotive Maintenance, Communications, Furniture, and Home Improvement

Montgomery County:  Automotive Maintenance, Communications, Dining Out, Education, Entertainment, Furniture, Gas & Maintenance, Healthcare & Health Insurance, Home Improvement, Housing, Investment, and Philanthropy
Jim Dinegar stated he would provide an introduction to Samsung for the Communications storefronts.  

Audit

David Kessler gave a brief audit update.  Fieldwork for the audit took place in August with no major issue or findings.  Audit adjustments are standard and similar as to past years.  The audit firm is in the process of obtaining third party pledge confirmations and creating the draft audit.  The Finance Committee is scheduled to review the draft later this month.  The draft will be presented to the Executive Committee at the November 16th meeting and the full Board at the December 6th Board meeting.
Conflict of Interest Form 

Mr. Kessler announced in order to comply with IRS regulations all Board members must sign a Conflict of Resolution form.  Please sign and return to Tricia Adler at patricia.adler@ja.org.

GOVERNANCE AND NOMINATIONS REPORT – Bob Connolly
Board Member Nominations
Bob Connolly presented the following Board candidates for confirmation:

· Jose Hernandez, Executive Director, Relationship Manager, J.P. Morgan

· Robert Johnston, Chief Executive Officer, Eurasia Group

· Horst Meima, President and CEO, VW Credit, Inc.

Upon motion and second, the candidates were unanimously elected to the Board of Directors by the Board-at-large (resolution attached – Exhibit A).  

New Officers

Bob Connolly recommended the following members to be Officers of the Board for a term of one year:

· Rob Lavet (General Counsel)

· Kevin Clark (Secretary)

Upon motion and second, the candidates were unanimously elected to be Officers of the Board of Directors by the Board-at-large (resolution attached – Exhibit A).  

Regional Advisory Committees
Bob Connolly stated all three Regional Advisory Committees are in motion, with kick off meetings scheduled in October.  
Montgomery County
· The Chair is Rich LaFleur, Partner in Charge – Markets and Industries, Atlantic Coast Market Territory, Grant Thornton LLP

· The first meeting will be held later today (October 5th)
· Members:

· Susan Burkinshaw, Controller, CPR Multimedia Solutions
· Pete Briskman, Regional Director, Brokerage, Jones Lang LaSalle Americas

· Jake Ginsberg, Partner, Shulman Rogers Gandal Pordy & Ecker, P.A.

· Jeffrey Hearle, VP Senior Wealth & Asset Management, Capital One

· Andrew D. Hess, President and CEO, HESS 

· Steve Hull, Editor and Publisher, Bethesda Magazine/Bethesda Beat

· Ginanne M. Italiano, President & CEO, The Greater Bethesda Chevy Chase Chamber of Commerce 

· Beth Johnson, Principal, Chief Executive Officer, RP3 Agency

· Mike Knapp, CEO and Co-Founder, SkillSmart

· Mike Micholas, Co-Regional Managing Partner, Mid-Atlantic, CohnReznick LLP

· Harold C. Redden, Manager, Fitzgerald Auto Mall, Inc.

· Sean P. Roddy


· David Samuels, Chief Financial Officer, DrFirst, Inc.

· Will Schroeder, Attorney, Shulman Rogers Gandal Pordy & Ecker, P.A.

· Larry Shulman, Senior Counsel, Shulman Rogers Gandal Pordy & Ecker, P.A.

· Steve Simon, Vice President, Van Eperen

· Shahnaz Tabibi, Senior Vice President, Non-Profit Division, Monument Bank

· Derek Whitwer, SVP, Team Leader/Commercial Lending, EagleBank

Northern Virginia

· The Chair is Ruth Ann Clark, Regional Vice President, Wells Fargo

· The first meeting will be held on October 25th
· New fundraising campaign – “Seats for Success” which involves selling the 150 Fairfax Finance Park auditorium seats for $1,000 each   

· Actively recruiting members

· Members:

· Jim Corcoran, President  & CEO, Northern Virginia Chamber of Commerce

· Becky Parker, Vice President – Financial Advisor, Branch Director, RBC Wealth Management

· Jennifer Siciliano, Vice President of Government Relations, INOVA Health System

Prince George’s County

· The Chair is Major Riddick, President and CEO, Strategic Solutions Center, Advisory Council Chair

· The first meeting will be held on October 19th 

· Members:

· Andrea Harrison, Member, Prince George’s County Council 

· Bill Shipp, Managing Director, O'Malley, Miles, Nylen & Gilmore, P.A. 

· Charlene Dukes, President, Prince George’s Community College 

· Cheryl Landis, Strategic Business Partnerships Specialist, Prince George's County Public Schools 

· Danna Stebbins, President and CEO, The Cornelius Group

· David Harrington, President and CEO, Prince George’s County Chamber of Commerce

CHAIR’S CLOSING REMARKS – John Stalfort 
John Stalfort closed by giving a brief Bowl update.  For the first time ever JA has six bowls scheduled for the fall.  The FY17 Bowl Revenue goal is $505,000.  As of today $140,000 has been raised.  He encouraged every company to consider participating in the Bowl as it is a fun team building event. 

He thanked everyone for attending and for their participation.  The meeting adjourned at 10:46 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,


_________________________________

John Stalfort

Board Chair
Minutes prepared by 

Patricia Adler
Exhibit A

APPROVED RESOLUTIONS
Exhibit B

FINANCIALS
Junior Achievement of Greater Washington
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